## **ISSAI 1540**

Las Normas Internacionales de las Entidades Fiscalizadoras Superiores (ISSAI) son emitidas por la Organización Internacional de Entidades Fiscalizadoras Superiores (INTOSAI). Para más información visite www.issai.org.





Directriz de auditoría financiera

Auditoría de estimaciones contables, incluido el valor razonable, e información relacionada

#### COMITÉ DE NORMAS PROFESIONALES DE LA INTOSAI

#### SUBCOMITÉ PARA DIRECTRICES DE AUDITORÍA FINANCIERA-SECRETARÍA

Riksrevisionen • 114 90 Stockholm • Sweden Tel.:+46 5171 4000 • Fax:+46 5171 4111 • E-mail: projectsecretariat@riksrevisionen.se

#### **INTOSAI**



Secretaría General de la INTOSAI - RECHNUNGSHOF
(Tribunal de Cuentas de Austria)

DAMPFSCHIFFSTRASSE 2

A-1033 VIENNA

AUSTRIA

Tel: ++43 (1) 711 71

Fax: ++43 (1) 718 09 69 intosai@rechnungshof.gv.at http://www.intosai.org

La presente directriz de auditoría financiera se basa en la Norma Internacional de Auditoría (NIA) 540 "Auditoría de estimaciones contables, incluido el valor razonable, e información relacionada", formulada por el Consejo de Normas Internacionales de Auditoría y Aseguramiento (International Audit and Assurance Standards Board/IAASB) y publicada por la Federación Internacional de Contadores (International Federation of Accountants/IFAC). La NIA se ha incluido en la presente directriz con permiso de la IFAC.

# Índice de la ISSAI 1540

NOTA DE PRACTICA PARA LA NIA 540 Fundamentos	Párrafo
Introducción a la NIA Contenido de la Nota de Práctica	D1
Contenido de la Nota de Practica	P1
Aplicabilidad de la NIA en la auditoría del sector público	P2
Orientaciones adicionales sobre cuestiones ligadas al sector público	Р3
Naturaleza de las estimaciones contables	P4–P6
Objetivo	P7
Procedimientos de evaluación de riesgos y actividades conexas	P8
Identificación y evaluación de los riesgos de incorrecciones materiales	P9
Respuestas a los riesgos evaluados de incorrecciones materiales	P10
Procedimientos sustantivos adicionales en respuesta a los riesgos significativos	P11
Evaluación del carácter razonable de las estimaciones contables y	
determinación de incorrecciones	P12
Indicadores de posible parcialidad de la dirección	P13–P14
NORMA INTERNACIONAL DE AUDITORÍA 540	
Introducción	_
Alcance de la NIA	
Naturaleza de las estimaciones contables	
Fecha de entrada en vigor	5
Objetivo	6
Definiciones	7
Exigencias	
Procedimientos de evaluación de riesgos y actividades conexas	8–9
Identificación y evaluación de los riesgos de incorrecciones materiales	10–11
Respuestas a los riesgos evaluados de incorrecciones materiales	12–14
Procedimientos sustantivos adicionales en respuesta a los riesgos significativos	15–17
Evaluación del carácter razonable de las estimaciones contables y	
determinación de incorrecciones	18
Información relativa a las estimaciones contables	19–20
Indicadores de posible parcialidad de la dirección	
Manifestaciones escritas	
Documentación	23

Disposiciones de aplicación y otras disposiciones explicativas	Párrafo
Naturaleza de las estimaciones contables	A1–A11
Procedimientos de evaluación de riesgos y actividades conexas	A12–A44
Identificación y evaluación de los riesgos de incorrecciones materiales	A45–A51
Respuestas a los riesgos evaluados de incorrecciones materiales	A52–A101
Procedimientos sustantivos adicionales en respuesta a los riesgos significativos	A102–A115
Evaluación del carácter razonable de las estimaciones contables y	
determinación de incorrecciones	A116–A119
Información relativa a las estimaciones contables	A120-A123
Indicadores de posible parcialidad de la dirección	A124–A125
Manifestaciones escritas	A126–A127
Documentación	A128

Apéndice: Medición y presentación del valor razonable con arreglo a distintos marcos de información financiera

706

# Auditoría de estimaciones contables, incluido el valor razonable, e información relacionada

#### **Fundamentos**

Esta Nota de Práctica proporciona orientaciones adicionales sobre la NIA 540 "Auditoría de estimaciones contables, incluido el valor razonable, e información relacionada", y debe leerse conjuntamente con ella. La NIA 540 entra en vigor para las auditorías de estados financieros correspondientes a los períodos que comiencen a partir de 15 de diciembre de 2009. Esta Nota de Práctica será efectiva en la misma fecha que la NIA.

#### Introducción a la NIA

La NIA 540 establece las obligaciones del auditor en relación con las estimaciones contables, incluida la estimación del valor razonable, e información relacionada en una auditoría de los estados financieros. Concretamente, se extiendo sobre el modo en que han de aplicarse las NIA 315², 330³ y otras NIA pertinentes con respecto a las estimaciones contables. Asimismo, incluye exigencias y orientaciones sobre incorrecciones en las estimaciones contables individuales e indicadores de una posible parcialidad de la dirección.

#### Contenido de la Nota de Práctica

- P1. La Nota de Práctica proporciona orientaciones adicionales para los auditores del sector público en relación con los aspectos siguientes:
  - a) Naturaleza de las estimaciones contables.
  - b) Objetivo.
  - c) Procedimientos de evaluación de riesgos y actividades conexas.
  - d) Identificación y evaluación de los riesgos de incorrecciones materiales.
  - e) Respuestas a los riesgos evaluados de incorrecciones materiales.
  - f) Procedimientos sustantivos adicionales en respuesta a los riesgos significativos.
  - g) Evaluación del carácter razonable de las estimaciones contables y determinación de incorrecciones.
  - h) Indicadores de posible parcialidad de la dirección.

<sup>1</sup> Todas las Notas de Práctica habrán de leerse conjuntamente con la ISSAI 1000 "Introducción general a las directrices de auditoría financiera de la INTOSAI."

<sup>2</sup> NIA 315, "Identificación y evaluación de los riesgos de incorrecciones materiales mediante la comprensión de la entidad y su entorno."

<sup>3</sup> NIA 330, "Respuesta del auditor ante los riesgos evaluados."

#### Aplicabilidad de la NIA en la auditoría del sector público

P2. La NIA 540 es aplicable a los auditores de las entidades del sector público en el desempeño de su función de auditores de los estados financieros.

#### Orientaciones adicionales sobre cuestiones ligadas al sector público

P3. La NIA 540 contiene disposiciones de aplicación y otras disposiciones explicativas con consideraciones específicas a las entidades del sector público en el párrafo A11.

#### Naturaleza de las estimaciones contables

- P4. Cuándo y cómo utilizan estimaciones contables las entidades del sector público depende de los tipos de elementos financieros a los que se haga referencia y del marco de información financiera aplicable. Algunas estimaciones importantes en el sector público pueden referirse al activo, a las obligaciones y a la información revelada, como por ejemplo:
  - Programas de seguros sociales.
  - Planes de pensiones para empleados públicos.
  - Programas de sanidad.
  - Programas de prestaciones a veteranos.
  - Programas de garantía oficial.
  - Obligaciones medioambientales.
  - Ingresos fiscales e impuestos vencidos.
  - Determinadas propiedades y equipos, como equipo militar especializado y el patrimonio cultural.
- P5. Debido a la naturaleza de las operaciones públicas, ciertas estimaciones contables de las entidades del sector público entrañan un elevado nivel de incertidumbre en la estimación, como garantías relativas a préstamos o entidades en dificultad.
- P6. Además de las orientaciones presentadas en el párrafo A11 de la NIA, el marco de información financiera en el sector público no siempre exige medir el valor razonable. En estos casos, los auditores del sector público evaluarán el método de valoración alternativo y determinarán si es conforme al marco de información financiera aplicable y si no induce a error.

#### Objetivo

- P7. Al considerar el objetivo de la NIA de obtener evidencia de auditoría suficiente y apropiada que acredite que las estimaciones contables son razonables y que la información relacionada es adecuada en el contexto del marco de información financiera, los auditores del sector público tendrán en cuenta lo siguiente:
  - Los marcos de información financiera pueden exigir la inclusión de información no financiera, como resultados de programas u otra información operativa, que puede basarse en estimaciones.

En las entidades del sector público, algunas obligaciones comportan un nivel tan elevado de
incertidumbre en la estimación que el marco de información financiera aplicable puede no permitir
su reconocimiento, aunque siga siendo necesario revelar la incertidumbre en la estimación.
 Cuando estas obligaciones potenciales amenazan la sostenibilidad de los programas públicos, los
auditores del sector público pueden utilizar párrafos de énfasis o de otros asuntos para destacar estas
cuestiones.

#### Procedimientos de evaluación de riesgos y actividades conexas

P8. En el sector público, es posible que se desconozcan por un periodo de tiempo prolongado los importes efectivos de determinadas obligaciones estimadas a largo plazo. Así pues, el párrafo 9 de la NIA y las disposiciones de aplicación incluidas en los párrafos A39 a A42 pueden no resultar pertinentes para ciertas estimaciones. Por ejemplo, las obligaciones relativas a seguros sociales se aplican a un futuro a largo plazo y, por lo tanto, los auditores del sector público no podrán recurrir a los hechos posteriores para evaluarlas.

#### Identificación y evaluación de los riesgos de incorrecciones materiales

P9. Muchos marcos de información financiera del sector público no contienen orientaciones para distinguir entre los cambios en las estimaciones contables que constituyen incorrecciones de los estados financieros del periodo anterior y los que no, como se explica en el párrafo A44 de la NIA. En ausencia de orientaciones en el marco de información financiera aplicable, los auditores del sector público pueden recurrir a otros marcos para obtenerlas.

#### Respuestas a los riesgos evaluados de incorrecciones materiales

- P10. Al considerar si son necesarias técnicas o conocimientos especializados en relación con uno o más aspectos de las estimaciones contables para obtener evidencia de auditoría suficiente y apropiada, como establece el párrafo 14 de la NIA, los auditores del sector público tendrán en cuenta que la necesidad de utilizar técnicas especializadas puede tener particular importancia en estimaciones como las relativas a:
  - Programas de seguros sociales.
  - Planes de pensiones para empleados públicos.
  - Programas de compensación a veteranos.

La ISSAI 1620<sup>4</sup> contiene orientaciones adicionales sobre el recurso a expertos.

<sup>4</sup> ISSAI 1620, "Utilización del trabajo de expertos".

# Procedimientos sustantivos adicionales en respuesta a los riesgos significativos

P11. Al evaluar las estimaciones contables de conformidad con lo establecido en el subpárrafo 15c) de la NIA, los auditores del sector público tendrán en cuenta que la dirección puede verse en la imposibilidad de mantener una actuación concreta en la que se base la estimación. Como se señala en el párrafo P12 de la ISSAI 1315<sup>5</sup>, este tipo de decisiones de llevar a cabo una actuación concreta en la que se basa la estimación pueden adoptarse al margen del control de la entidad auditada como resultado de procesos políticos.

### Evaluación del carácter razonable de las estimaciones contables y determinación de incorrecciones

P12. Cuando los estados financieros del sector público incluyan una serie de estimaciones muy amplias, que pueden contener un elevado grado de incertidumbre, los auditores del sector público evaluarán si resulta adecuado revelar dicho grado de incertidumbre y su efecto en el informe del auditor.

#### Indicadores de posible parcialidad de la dirección

- P13. Los auditores del sector público examinarán los juicios y decisiones de la dirección al efectuar estimaciones contables a fin de determinar si existen indicios de una posible parcialidad de la dirección, según lo establecido en el párrafo 21 de la NIA. Al mismo tiempo, pueden considerar si existen razones de posible parcialidad que sean específicas del sector público, como:
  - Fuertes motivos políticos.
  - Entorno político cambiante o inestable.
  - Mayores expectativas del público general.
  - Expectativas de respetar el presupuesto superiores a lo normal.
  - Reducción en los presupuestos sin la reducción correspondiente en las expectativas de prestación de servicios.
  - Asociaciones público-privadas.
  - Tolerancia de errores en la información financiera.
- P14. Los auditores del sector público que actúen en determinados entornos, como un Tribunal de Cuentas, pueden tener obligaciones adicionales cuando determinan una intención de engaño por parte de la dirección. Entre estas obligaciones con frecuencia se incluye la identificación de los responsables de tales acciones y la recomendación de entablar contra ellos acciones civiles y penales.

<sup>5</sup> ISSAI 1315, "Identificación y evaluación de los riesgos de incorrecciones materiales mediante la comprensión de la entidad y su entorno".

International
Auditing and
Assurance
Standards
Board

**ISA 540** 

April 2009

International Standard on Auditing

Auditing Accounting
Estimates, Including Fair
Value Accounting Estimates,
and Related Disclosures



International Federation of Accountants

# International Auditing and Assurance Standards Board International Federation of Accountants 545 Fifth Avenue, 14<sup>th</sup> Floor New York, New York 10017 USA

This International Standard on Auditing (ISA) 540, "Auditing Accounting Estimates, Including Fair Value Accounting Estimates, and Related Disclosures" was prepared by the International Auditing and Assurance Standards Board (IAASB), an independent standard-setting body within the International Federation of Accountants (IFAC). The objective of the IAASB is to serve the public interest by setting high quality auditing and assurance standards and by facilitating the convergence of international and national standards, thereby enhancing the quality and uniformity of practice throughout the world and strengthening public confidence in the global auditing and assurance profession.

This publication may be downloaded free of charge from the IFAC website: http://www.ifac.org. The approved text is published in the English language.

The mission of IFAC is to serve the public interest, strengthen the worldwide accountancy profession and contribute to the development of strong international economies by establishing and promoting adherence to high quality professional standards, furthering the international convergence of such standards and speaking out on public interest issues where the profession's expertise is most relevant.

Copyright © April 2009 by the International Federation of Accountants (IFAC). All rights reserved. Permission is granted to make copies of this work provided that such copies are for use in academic classrooms or for personal use and are not sold or disseminated and provided that each copy bears the following credit line: "Copyright © April 2009 by the International Federation of Accountants (IFAC). All rights reserved. Used with permission of IFAC. Contact permissions@ifac.org for permission to reproduce, store or transmit this document." Otherwise, written permission from IFAC is required to reproduce, store or transmit, or to make other similar uses of, this document, except as permitted by law. Contact permissions@ifac.org.

ISBN: 978-1-60815-017-5

712

#### **INTERNATIONAL STANDARD ON AUDITING 540**

# AUDITING ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES, INCLUDING FAIR VALUE ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES, AND RELATED DISCLOSURES

(Effective for audits of financial statements for periods beginning on or after December 15, 2009)

#### **CONTENTS**

	Paragraph
Introduction	
Scope of this ISA	1
Nature of Accounting Estimates	2-4
Effective Date	5
Objective	6
Definitions	7
Requirements	
Risk Assessment Procedures and Related Activities	8-9
Identifying and Assessing the Risks of Material Misstatement	10-11
Responses to the Assessed Risks of Material Misstatement	12-14
Further Substantive Procedures to Respond to Significant Risks	15-17
Evaluating the Reasonableness of the Accounting Estimates, and Determining Misstatements	18
Disclosures Related to Accounting Estimates	19-20
Indicators of Possible Management Bias	21
Written Representations	22
Documentation	23
Application and Other Explanatory Material	
Nature of Accounting Estimates	A1-A11
Risk Assessment Procedures and Related Activities	A12-A44
Identifying and Assessing the Risks of Material Misstatement	A45-A51
Responses to the Assessed Risks of Material Misstatement	A52-A101
Further Substantive Procedures to Respond to Significant Risks	A102-A115

Evaluating the Reasonableness of the Accounting Estimates, and	
Determining Misstatements	A116-A119
Disclosures Related to Accounting Estimates	A120-A123
Indicators of Possible Management Bias	A124-A125
Written Representations	A126-A127
Documentation	A128
Appendix: Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures under Different Financial Reporting Frameworks	

International Standard on Auditing (ISA) 540, "Auditing Accounting Estimates, Including Fair Value Accounting Estimates, and Related Disclosures" should be read in conjunction with ISA 200, "Overall Objectives of the Independent Auditor and the Conduct of an Audit in Accordance with International Standards on Auditing."

#### Introduction

#### Scope of this ISA

1. This International Standard on Auditing (ISA) deals with the auditor's responsibilities relating to accounting estimates, including fair value accounting estimates, and related disclosures in an audit of financial statements. Specifically, it expands on how ISA 315<sup>1</sup> and ISA 330<sup>2</sup> and other relevant ISAs are to be applied in relation to accounting estimates. It also includes requirements and guidance on misstatements of individual accounting estimates, and indicators of possible management bias.

#### **Nature of Accounting Estimates**

- 2. Some financial statement items cannot be measured precisely, but can only be estimated. For purposes of this ISA, such financial statement items are referred to as accounting estimates. The nature and reliability of information available to management to support the making of an accounting estimate varies widely, which thereby affects the degree of estimation uncertainty associated with accounting estimates. The degree of estimation uncertainty affects, in turn, the risks of material misstatement of accounting estimates, including their susceptibility to unintentional or intentional management bias. (Ref: Para. A1-A11)
- 3. The measurement objective of accounting estimates can vary depending on the applicable financial reporting framework and the financial item being reported. The measurement objective for some accounting estimates is to forecast the outcome of one or more transactions, events or conditions giving rise to the need for the accounting estimate. For other accounting estimates, including many fair value accounting estimates, the measurement objective is different, and is expressed in terms of the value of a current transaction or financial statement item based on conditions prevalent at the measurement date, such as estimated market price for a particular type of asset or liability. For example, the applicable financial reporting framework may require fair value measurement based on an assumed hypothetical current transaction between knowledgeable, willing parties (sometimes referred to as "marketplace participants" or equivalent) in an arm's length transaction, rather than the settlement of a transaction at some past or future date.<sup>3</sup>
- 4. A difference between the outcome of an accounting estimate and the amount originally recognized or disclosed in the financial statements does not necessarily represent a misstatement of the financial statements. This is particularly the case

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> ISA 315, "Identifying and Assessing the Risks of Material Misstatement through Understanding the Entity and Its Environment."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> ISA 330, "The Auditor's Responses to Assessed Risks."

Different definitions of fair value may exist among financial reporting frameworks.

for fair value accounting estimates, as any observed outcome is invariably affected by events or conditions subsequent to the date at which the measurement is estimated for purposes of the financial statements.

#### **Effective Date**

5. This ISA is effective for audits of financial statements for periods beginning on or after December 15, 2009.

#### **Objective**

- 6. The objective of the auditor is to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence about whether:
  - (a) accounting estimates, including fair value accounting estimates, in the financial statements, whether recognized or disclosed, are reasonable; and
  - (b) related disclosures in the financial statements are adequate,

in the context of the applicable financial reporting framework.

#### **Definitions**

- 7. For purposes of the ISAs, the following terms have the meanings attributed below:
  - (a) Accounting estimate An approximation of a monetary amount in the absence of a precise means of measurement. This term is used for an amount measured at fair value where there is estimation uncertainty, as well as for other amounts that require estimation. Where this ISA addresses only accounting estimates involving measurement at fair value, the term "fair value accounting estimates" is used.
  - (b) Auditor's point estimate or auditor's range The amount, or range of amounts, respectively, derived from audit evidence for use in evaluating management's point estimate.
  - (c) Estimation uncertainty The susceptibility of an accounting estimate and related disclosures to an inherent lack of precision in its measurement.
  - (d) Management bias A lack of neutrality by management in the preparation of information.
  - (e) Management's point estimate The amount selected by management for recognition or disclosure in the financial statements as an accounting estimate.

(f) Outcome of an accounting estimate – The actual monetary amount which results from the resolution of the underlying transaction(s), event(s) or condition(s) addressed by the accounting estimate.

#### Requirements

#### **Risk Assessment Procedures and Related Activities**

- 8. When performing risk assessment procedures and related activities to obtain an understanding of the entity and its environment, including the entity's internal control, as required by ISA 315, the auditor shall obtain an understanding of the following in order to provide a basis for the identification and assessment of the risks of material misstatement for accounting estimates: (Ref: Para. A12)
  - (a) The requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework relevant to accounting estimates, including related disclosures. (Ref: Para. A13-A15)
  - (b) How management identifies those transactions, events and conditions that may give rise to the need for accounting estimates to be recognized or disclosed in the financial statements. In obtaining this understanding, the auditor shall make inquiries of management about changes in circumstances that may give rise to new, or the need to revise existing, accounting estimates. (Ref: Para. A16-A21)
  - (c) How management makes the accounting estimates, and an understanding of the data on which they are based, including: (Ref: Para. A22-A23)
    - (i) The method, including where applicable the model, used in making the accounting estimate; (Ref: Para. A24-A26)
    - (ii) Relevant controls; (Ref: Para. A27-A28)
    - (iii) Whether management has used an expert; (Ref: Para. A29-A30)
    - (iv) The assumptions underlying the accounting estimates; (Ref: Para. A31-A36)
    - (v) Whether there has been or ought to have been a change from the prior period in the methods for making the accounting estimates, and if so, why; and (Ref: Para. A37)
    - (vi) Whether and, if so, how management has assessed the effect of estimation uncertainty. (Ref: Para. A38)

<sup>4</sup> ISA 315, paragraphs 5-6 and 11-12.

9. The auditor shall review the outcome of accounting estimates included in the prior period financial statements, or, where applicable, their subsequent reestimation for the purpose of the current period. The nature and extent of the auditor's review takes account of the nature of the accounting estimates, and whether the information obtained from the review would be relevant to identifying and assessing risks of material misstatement of accounting estimates made in the current period financial statements. However, the review is not intended to call into question the judgments made in the prior periods that were based on information available at the time. (Ref: Para. A39-A44)

#### **Identifying and Assessing the Risks of Material Misstatement**

- 10. In identifying and assessing the risks of material misstatement, as required by ISA 315,<sup>5</sup> the auditor shall evaluate the degree of estimation uncertainty associated with an accounting estimate. (Ref: Para. A45-A46)
- 11. The auditor shall determine whether, in the auditor's judgment, any of those accounting estimates that have been identified as having high estimation uncertainty give rise to significant risks. (Ref: Para. A47-A51)

#### **Responses to the Assessed Risks of Material Misstatement**

- 12. Based on the assessed risks of material misstatement, the auditor shall determine: (Ref: Para. A52)
  - (a) Whether management has appropriately applied the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework relevant to the accounting estimate; and (Ref: Para. A53-A56)
  - (b) Whether the methods for making the accounting estimates are appropriate and have been applied consistently, and whether changes, if any, in accounting estimates or in the method for making them from the prior period are appropriate in the circumstances. (Ref: Para. A57-A58)
- 13. In responding to the assessed risks of material misstatement, as required by ISA 330,<sup>6</sup> the auditor shall undertake one or more of the following, taking account of the nature of the accounting estimate: (Ref: Para. A59-A61)
  - (a) Determine whether events occurring up to the date of the auditor's report provide audit evidence regarding the accounting estimate. (Ref: Para. A62-A67)

ISA 315, paragraph 25.

ISA 330, paragraph 5.

- (b) Test how management made the accounting estimate and the data on which it is based. In doing so, the auditor shall evaluate whether: (Ref: Para. A68-A70)
  - (i) The method of measurement used is appropriate in the circumstances; and (Ref: Para. A71-A76)
  - (ii) The assumptions used by management are reasonable in light of the measurement objectives of the applicable financial reporting framework. (Ref: Para. A77-A83)
- (c) Test the operating effectiveness of the controls over how management made the accounting estimate, together with appropriate substantive procedures. (Ref: Para. A84-A86)
- (d) Develop a point estimate or a range to evaluate management's point estimate. For this purpose: (Ref: Para. A87-A91)
  - (i) If the auditor uses assumptions or methods that differ from management's, the auditor shall obtain an understanding of management's assumptions or methods sufficient to establish that the auditor's point estimate or range takes into account relevant variables and to evaluate any significant differences from management's point estimate. (Ref: Para. A92)
  - (ii) If the auditor concludes that it is appropriate to use a range, the auditor shall narrow the range, based on audit evidence available, until all outcomes within the range are considered reasonable. (Ref: Para. A93-A95)
- 14. In determining the matters identified in paragraph 12 or in responding to the assessed risks of material misstatement in accordance with paragraph 13, the auditor shall consider whether specialized skills or knowledge in relation to one or more aspects of the accounting estimates are required in order to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence. (Ref: Para. A96-A101)

#### **Further Substantive Procedures to Respond to Significant Risks**

Estimation Uncertainty

- 15. For accounting estimates that give rise to significant risks, in addition to other substantive procedures performed to meet the requirements of ISA 330,<sup>7</sup> the auditor shall evaluate the following: (Ref: Para. A102)
  - (a) How management has considered alternative assumptions or outcomes, and why it has rejected them, or how management has otherwise

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> ISA 330, paragraph 18.

- addressed estimation uncertainty in making the accounting estimate. (Ref: Para. A103-A106)
- (b) Whether the significant assumptions used by management are reasonable. (Ref: Para. A107-A109)
- (c) Where relevant to the reasonableness of the significant assumptions used by management or the appropriate application of the applicable financial reporting framework, management's intent to carry out specific courses of action and its ability to do so. (Ref: Para. A110)
- 16. If, in the auditor's judgment, management has not adequately addressed the effects of estimation uncertainty on the accounting estimates that give rise to significant risks, the auditor shall, if considered necessary, develop a range with which to evaluate the reasonableness of the accounting estimate. (Ref: Para. A111-A112)

#### Recognition and Measurement Criteria

- 17. For accounting estimates that give rise to significant risks, the auditor shall obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence about whether:
  - (a) management's decision to recognize, or to not recognize, the accounting estimates in the financial statements; and (Ref: Para. A113-A114)
  - (b) the selected measurement basis for the accounting estimates, (Ref: Para. A115)

are in accordance with the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework.

### **Evaluating the Reasonableness of the Accounting Estimates, and Determining Misstatements**

18. The auditor shall evaluate, based on the audit evidence, whether the accounting estimates in the financial statements are either reasonable in the context of the applicable financial reporting framework, or are misstated. (Ref: Para. A116-A119)

#### **Disclosures Related to Accounting Estimates**

- 19. The auditor shall obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence about whether the disclosures in the financial statements related to accounting estimates are in accordance with the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework. (Ref: Para. A120-A121)
- 20. For accounting estimates that give rise to significant risks, the auditor shall also evaluate the adequacy of the disclosure of their estimation uncertainty in the financial statements in the context of the applicable financial reporting framework. (Ref: Para. A122-A123)

#### **Indicators of Possible Management Bias**

21. The auditor shall review the judgments and decisions made by management in the making of accounting estimates to identify whether there are indicators of possible management bias. Indicators of possible management bias do not themselves constitute misstatements for the purposes of drawing conclusions on the reasonableness of individual accounting estimates. (Ref: Para. A124-A125)

#### **Written Representations**

22. The auditor shall obtain written representations from management and, where appropriate, those charged with governance whether they believe significant assumptions used in making accounting estimates are reasonable. (Ref: Para. A126-A127)

#### **Documentation**

- 23. The auditor shall include in the audit documentation:<sup>8</sup>
  - (a) The basis for the auditor's conclusions about the reasonableness of accounting estimates and their disclosure that give rise to significant risks; and
  - (b) Indicators of possible management bias, if any. (Ref: Para. A128)

\*\*\*

#### **Application and Other Explanatory Material**

#### **Nature of Accounting Estimates** (Ref: Para. 2)

- A1. Because of the uncertainties inherent in business activities, some financial statement items can only be estimated. Further, the specific characteristics of an asset, liability or component of equity, or the basis of or method of measurement prescribed by the financial reporting framework, may give rise to the need to estimate a financial statement item. Some financial reporting frameworks prescribe specific methods of measurement and the disclosures that are required to be made in the financial statements, while other financial reporting frameworks are less specific. The Appendix to this ISA discusses fair value measurements and disclosures under different financial reporting frameworks.
- A2. Some accounting estimates involve relatively low estimation uncertainty and may give rise to lower risks of material misstatements, for example:

<sup>8</sup> ISA 230, "Audit Documentation," paragraphs 8-11, and paragraph A6.

- Accounting estimates arising in entities that engage in business activities that are not complex.
- Accounting estimates that are frequently made and updated because they relate to routine transactions.
- Accounting estimates derived from data that is readily available, such as published interest rate data or exchange-traded prices of securities.
   Such data may be referred to as "observable" in the context of a fair value accounting estimate.
- Fair value accounting estimates where the method of measurement prescribed by the applicable financial reporting framework is simple and applied easily to the asset or liability requiring measurement at fair value.
- Fair value accounting estimates where the model used to measure the accounting estimate is well-known or generally accepted, provided that the assumptions or inputs to the model are observable.
- A3. For some accounting estimates, however, there may be relatively high estimation uncertainty, particularly where they are based on significant assumptions, for example:
  - Accounting estimates relating to the outcome of litigation.
  - Fair value accounting estimates for derivative financial instruments not publicly traded.
  - Fair value accounting estimates for which a highly specialized entity-developed model is used or for which there are assumptions or inputs that cannot be observed in the marketplace.
- A4. The degree of estimation uncertainty varies based on the nature of the accounting estimate, the extent to which there is a generally accepted method or model used to make the accounting estimate, and the subjectivity of the assumptions used to make the accounting estimate. In some cases, estimation uncertainty associated with an accounting estimate may be so great that the recognition criteria in the applicable financial reporting framework are not met and the accounting estimate cannot be made.
- A5. Not all financial statement items requiring measurement at fair value, involve estimation uncertainty. For example, this may be the case for some financial statement items where there is an active and open market that provides readily available and reliable information on the prices at which actual exchanges occur, in which case the existence of published price quotations ordinarily is the best audit evidence of fair value. However, estimation uncertainty may exist even when the valuation method and data are well defined. For example, valuation of securities quoted on an active and open market at the listed market

price may require adjustment if the holding is significant in relation to the market or is subject to restrictions in marketability. In addition, general economic circumstances prevailing at the time, for example, illiquidity in a particular market, may impact estimation uncertainty.

- A6. Additional examples of situations where accounting estimates, other than fair value accounting estimates, may be required include:
  - Allowance for doubtful accounts.
  - Inventory obsolescence.
  - Warranty obligations.
  - Depreciation method or asset useful life.
  - Provision against the carrying amount of an investment where there is uncertainty regarding its recoverability.
  - Outcome of long term contracts.
  - Costs arising from litigation settlements and judgments.
- A7. Additional examples of situations where fair value accounting estimates may be required include:
  - Complex financial instruments, which are not traded in an active and open market.
  - Share-based payments.
  - Property or equipment held for disposal.
  - Certain assets or liabilities acquired in a business combination, including goodwill and intangible assets.
  - Transactions involving the exchange of assets or liabilities between independent parties without monetary consideration, for example, a non-monetary exchange of plant facilities in different lines of business.
- A8. Estimation involves judgments based on information available when the financial statements are prepared. For many accounting estimates, these include making assumptions about matters that are uncertain at the time of estimation. The auditor is not responsible for predicting future conditions, transactions or events that, if known at the time of the audit, might have significantly affected management's actions or the assumptions used by management.

#### Management Bias

A9. Financial reporting frameworks often call for neutrality, that is, freedom from bias. Accounting estimates are imprecise, however, and can be influenced by management judgment. Such judgment may involve unintentional or

intentional management bias (for example, as a result of motivation to achieve a desired result). The susceptibility of an accounting estimate to management bias increases with the subjectivity involved in making it. Unintentional management bias and the potential for intentional management bias are inherent in subjective decisions that are often required in making an accounting estimate. For continuing audits, indicators of possible management bias identified during the audit of the preceding periods influence the planning and risk identification and assessment activities of the auditor in the current period.

A10. Management bias can be difficult to detect at an account level. It may only be identified when considered in the aggregate of groups of accounting estimates or all accounting estimates, or when observed over a number of accounting periods. Although some form of management bias is inherent in subjective decisions, in making such judgments there may be no intention by management to mislead the users of financial statements. Where, however, there is intention to mislead, management bias is fraudulent in nature.

#### Considerations Specific to Public Sector Entities

A11. Public sector entities may have significant holdings of specialized assets for which there are no readily available and reliable sources of information for purposes of measurement at fair value or other current value bases, or a combination of both. Often specialized assets held do not generate cash flows and do not have an active market. Measurement at fair value therefore ordinarily requires estimation and may be complex, and in some rare cases may not be possible at all.

#### **Risk Assessment Procedures and Related Activities** (Ref: Para. 8)

A12. The risk assessment procedures and related activities required by paragraph 8 of this ISA assist the auditor in developing an expectation of the nature and type of accounting estimates that an entity may have. The auditor's primary consideration is whether the understanding that has been obtained is sufficient to identify and assess the risks of material misstatement in relation to accounting estimates, and to plan the nature, timing and extent of further audit procedures.

Obtaining an Understanding of the Requirements of the Applicable Financial Reporting Framework (Ref: Para. 8(a))

- A13. Obtaining an understanding of the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework assists the auditor in determining whether it, for example:
  - Prescribes certain conditions for the recognition, or methods for the measurement, of accounting estimates.

Most financial reporting frameworks require incorporation in the balance sheet or income statement of items that satisfy their criteria for recognition. Disclosure of accounting policies or adding notes to the financial statements does not rectify a failure to recognize such items, including accounting estimates.

- Specifies certain conditions that permit or require measurement at a fair value, for example, by referring to management's intentions to carry out certain courses of action with respect to an asset or liability.
- Specifies required or permitted disclosures.

Obtaining this understanding also provides the auditor with a basis for discussion with management about how management has applied those requirements relevant to the accounting estimate, and the auditor's determination of whether they have been applied appropriately.

- A14. Financial reporting frameworks may provide guidance for management on determining point estimates where alternatives exist. Some financial reporting frameworks, for example, require that the point estimate selected be the alternative that reflects management's judgment of the most likely outcome. Others may require, for example, use of a discounted probability-weighted expected value. In some cases, management may be able to make a point estimate directly. In other cases, management may be able to make a reliable point estimate only after considering alternative assumptions or outcomes from which it is able to determine a point estimate.
- A15. Financial reporting frameworks may require the disclosure of information concerning the significant assumptions to which the accounting estimate is particularly sensitive. Furthermore, where there is a high degree of estimation uncertainty, some financial reporting frameworks do not permit an accounting estimate to be recognized in the financial statements, but certain disclosures may be required in the notes to the financial statements.

Obtaining an Understanding of How Management Identifies the Need for Accounting Estimates (Ref: Para. 8(b))

- A16. The preparation of the financial statements requires management to determine whether a transaction, event or condition gives rise to the need to make an accounting estimate, and that all necessary accounting estimates have been recognized, measured and disclosed in the financial statements in accordance with the applicable financial reporting framework.
- A17. Management's identification of transactions, events and conditions that give rise to the need for accounting estimates is likely to be based on:
  - Management's knowledge of the entity's business and the industry in which it operates.
  - Management's knowledge of the implementation of business strategies in the current period.

Different financial reporting frameworks may use different terminology to describe point estimates determined in this way.

• Where applicable, management's cumulative experience of preparing the entity's financial statements in prior periods.

In such cases, the auditor may obtain an understanding of how management identifies the need for accounting estimates primarily through inquiry of management. In other cases, where management's process is more structured, for example, when management has a formal risk management function, the auditor may perform risk assessment procedures directed at the methods and practices followed by management for periodically reviewing the circumstances that give rise to the accounting estimates and re-estimating the accounting estimates as necessary. The completeness of accounting estimates is often an important consideration of the auditor, particularly accounting estimates relating to liabilities.

- A18. The auditor's understanding of the entity and its environment obtained during the performance of risk assessment procedures, together with other audit evidence obtained during the course of the audit, assist the auditor in identifying circumstances, or changes in circumstances, that may give rise to the need for an accounting estimate.
- A19. Inquiries of management about changes in circumstances may include, for example, inquiries about whether:
  - The entity has engaged in new types of transactions that may give rise to accounting estimates.
  - Terms of transactions that gave rise to accounting estimates have changed.
  - Accounting policies relating to accounting estimates have changed, as a result of changes to the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework or otherwise.
  - Regulatory or other changes outside the control of management have occurred that may require management to revise, or make new, accounting estimates.
  - New conditions or events have occurred that may give rise to the need for new or revised accounting estimates.
- A20. During the audit, the auditor may identify transactions, events and conditions that give rise to the need for accounting estimates that management failed to identify. ISA 315 deals with circumstances where the auditor identifies risks of material misstatement that management failed to identify, including determining whether there is a significant deficiency in internal control with regard to the entity's risk assessment processes.<sup>11</sup>

ISA 315, paragraph 16.

#### Considerations Specific to Smaller Entities

A21. Obtaining this understanding for smaller entities is often less complex as their business activities are often limited and transactions are less complex. Further, often a single person, for example the owner-manager, identifies the need to make an accounting estimate and the auditor may focus inquiries accordingly.

Obtaining an Understanding of How Management Makes the Accounting Estimates (Ref: Para. 8(c))

- A22. The preparation of the financial statements also requires management to establish financial reporting processes for making accounting estimates, including adequate internal control. Such processes include the following:
  - Selecting appropriate accounting policies and prescribing estimation processes, including appropriate estimation or valuation methods, including, where applicable, models.
  - Developing or identifying relevant data and assumptions that affect accounting estimates.
  - Periodically reviewing the circumstances that give rise to the accounting estimates and re-estimating the accounting estimates as necessary.
- A23. Matters that the auditor may consider in obtaining an understanding of how management makes the accounting estimates include, for example:
  - The types of accounts or transactions to which the accounting estimates relate (for example, whether the accounting estimates arise from the recording of routine and recurring transactions or whether they arise from non-recurring or unusual transactions).
  - Whether and, if so, how management has used recognized measurement techniques for making particular accounting estimates.
  - Whether the accounting estimates were made based on data available at an interim date and, if so, whether and how management has taken into account the effect of events, transactions and changes in circumstances occurring between that date and the period end.

Method of Measurement, Including the Use of Models (Ref: Para. 8(c)(i))

A24. In some cases, the applicable financial reporting framework may prescribe the method of measurement for an accounting estimate, for example, a particular model that is to be used in measuring a fair value estimate. In many cases, however, the applicable financial reporting framework does not prescribe the method of measurement, or may specify alternative methods for measurement.

- A25. When the applicable financial reporting framework does not prescribe a particular method to be used in the circumstances, matters that the auditor may consider in obtaining an understanding of the method or, where applicable the model, used to make accounting estimates include, for example:
  - How management considered the nature of the asset or liability being estimated when selecting a particular method.
  - Whether the entity operates in a particular business, industry or environment in which there are methods commonly used to make the particular type of accounting estimate.
- A26. There may be greater risks of material misstatement, for example, in cases when management has internally developed a model to be used to make the accounting estimate or is departing from a method commonly used in a particular industry or environment.

Relevant Controls (Ref: Para. 8(c)(ii))

- A27. Matters that the auditor may consider in obtaining an understanding of relevant controls include, for example, the experience and competence of those who make the accounting estimates, and controls related to:
  - How management determines the completeness, relevance and accuracy of the data used to develop accounting estimates.
  - The review and approval of accounting estimates, including the assumptions or inputs used in their development, by appropriate levels of management and, where appropriate, those charged with governance.
  - The segregation of duties between those committing the entity to the underlying transactions and those responsible for making the accounting estimates, including whether the assignment of responsibilities appropriately takes account of the nature of the entity and its products or services (for example, in the case of a large financial institution, relevant segregation of duties may include an independent function responsible for estimation and validation of fair value pricing of the entity's proprietary financial products staffed by individuals whose remuneration is not tied to such products).
- A28. Other controls may be relevant to making the accounting estimates depending on the circumstances. For example, if the entity uses specific models for making accounting estimates, management may put into place specific policies and procedures around such models. Relevant controls may include, for example, those established over:
  - The design and development, or selection, of a particular model for a particular purpose.

- The use of the model.
- The maintenance and periodic validation of the integrity of the model.

#### Management's Use of Experts (Ref: Para. 8(c)(iii))

- A29. Management may have, or the entity may employ individuals with, the experience and competence necessary to make the required point estimates. In some cases, however, management may need to engage an expert to make, or assist in making, them. This need may arise because of, for example:
  - The specialized nature of the matter requiring estimation, for example, the measurement of mineral or hydrocarbon reserves in extractive industries.
  - The technical nature of the models required to meet the relevant requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework, as may be the case in certain measurements at fair value.
  - The unusual or infrequent nature of the condition, transaction or event requiring an accounting estimate.

#### Considerations specific to smaller entities

A30. In smaller entities, the circumstances requiring an accounting estimate often are such that the owner-manager is capable of making the required point estimate. In some cases, however, an expert will be needed. Discussion with the owner-manager early in the audit process about the nature of any accounting estimates, the completeness of the required accounting estimates, and the adequacy of the estimating process may assist the owner-manager in determining the need to use an expert.

#### Assumptions (Ref: Para. 8(c)(iv))

- A31. Assumptions are integral components of accounting estimates. Matters that the auditor may consider in obtaining an understanding of the assumptions underlying the accounting estimates include, for example:
  - The nature of the assumptions, including which of the assumptions are likely to be significant assumptions.
  - How management assesses whether the assumptions are relevant and complete (that is, that all relevant variables have been taken into account).
  - Where applicable, how management determines that the assumptions used are internally consistent.
  - Whether the assumptions relate to matters within the control of management (for example, assumptions about the maintenance

programs that may affect the estimation of an asset's useful life), and how they conform to the entity's business plans and the external environment, or to matters that are outside its control (for example, assumptions about interest rates, mortality rates, potential judicial or regulatory actions, or the variability and the timing of future cash flows).

• The nature and extent of documentation, if any, supporting the assumptions.

Assumptions may be made or identified by an expert to assist management in making the accounting estimates. Such assumptions, when used by management, become management's assumptions.

- A32. In some cases, assumptions may be referred to as inputs, for example, where management uses a model to make an accounting estimate, though the term inputs may also be used to refer to the underlying data to which specific assumptions are applied.
- A33. Management may support assumptions with different types of information drawn from internal and external sources, the relevance and reliability of which will vary. In some cases, an assumption may be reliably based on applicable information from either external sources (for example, published interest rate or other statistical data) or internal sources (for example, historical information or previous conditions experienced by the entity). In other cases, an assumption may be more subjective, for example, where the entity has no experience or external sources from which to draw.
- A34. In the case of fair value accounting estimates, assumptions reflect, or are consistent with, what knowledgeable, willing arm's length parties (sometimes referred to as "marketplace participants" or equivalent) would use in determining fair value when exchanging an asset or settling a liability. Specific assumptions will also vary with the characteristics of the asset or liability being valued, the valuation method used (for example, a market approach, or an income approach) and the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework.
- A35. With respect to fair value accounting estimates, assumptions or inputs vary in terms of their source and bases, as follows:
  - (a) Those that reflect what marketplace participants would use in pricing an asset or liability developed based on market data obtained from sources independent of the reporting entity (sometimes referred to as "observable inputs" or equivalent).
  - (b) Those that reflect the entity's own judgments about what assumptions marketplace participants would use in pricing the asset or liability

developed based on the best information available in the circumstances (sometimes referred to as "unobservable inputs" or equivalent).

In practice, however, the distinction between (a) and (b) is not always apparent. Further, it may be necessary for management to select from a number of different assumptions used by different marketplace participants.

A36. The extent of subjectivity, such as whether an assumption or input is observable, influences the degree of estimation uncertainty and thereby the auditor's assessment of the risks of material misstatement for a particular accounting estimate.

Changes in Methods for Making Accounting Estimates (Ref: Para. 8(c)(v))

A37. In evaluating how management makes the accounting estimates, the auditor is required to understand whether there has been or ought to have been a change from the prior period in the methods for making the accounting estimates. A specific estimation method may need to be changed in response to changes in the environment or circumstances affecting the entity or in the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework. If management has changed the method for making an accounting estimate, it is important that management can demonstrate that the new method is more appropriate, or is itself a response to such changes. For example, if management changes the basis of making an accounting estimate from a mark-to-market approach to using a model, the auditor challenges whether management's assumptions about the marketplace are reasonable in light of economic circumstances.

Estimation Uncertainty (Ref: Para. 8(c)(vi))

- A38. Matters that the auditor may consider in obtaining an understanding of whether and, if so, how management has assessed the effect of estimation uncertainty include, for example:
  - Whether and, if so, how management has considered alternative assumptions or outcomes by, for example, performing a sensitivity analysis to determine the effect of changes in the assumptions on an accounting estimate.
  - How management determines the accounting estimate when analysis indicates a number of outcome scenarios.
  - Whether management monitors the outcome of accounting estimates made in the prior period, and whether management has appropriately responded to the outcome of that monitoring procedure.

Reviewing Prior Period Accounting Estimates (Ref: Para. 9)

A39. The outcome of an accounting estimate will often differ from the accounting estimate recognized in the prior period financial statements. By performing

risk assessment procedures to identify and understand the reasons for such differences, the auditor may obtain:

- Information regarding the effectiveness of management's prior period estimation process, from which the auditor can judge the likely effectiveness of management's current process.
- Audit evidence that is pertinent to the re-estimation, in the current period, of prior period accounting estimates.
- Audit evidence of matters, such as estimation uncertainty, that may be required to be disclosed in the financial statements.
- A40. The review of prior period accounting estimates may also assist the auditor, in the current period, in identifying circumstances or conditions that increase the susceptibility of accounting estimates to, or indicate the presence of, possible management bias. The auditor's professional skepticism assists in identifying such circumstances or conditions and in determining the nature, timing and extent of further audit procedures.
- A41. A retrospective review of management judgments and assumptions related to significant accounting estimates is also required by ISA 240.<sup>12</sup> That review is conducted as part of the requirement for the auditor to design and perform procedures to review accounting estimates for biases that could represent a risk of material misstatement due to fraud, in response to the risks of management override of controls. As a practical matter, the auditor's review of prior period accounting estimates as a risk assessment procedure in accordance with this ISA may be carried out in conjunction with the review required by ISA 240.
- A42. The auditor may judge that a more detailed review is required for those accounting estimates that were identified during the prior period audit as having high estimation uncertainty, or for those accounting estimates that have changed significantly from the prior period. On the other hand, for example, for accounting estimates that arise from the recording of routine and recurring transactions, the auditor may judge that the application of analytical procedures as risk assessment procedures is sufficient for purposes of the review.
- A43. For fair value accounting estimates and other accounting estimates based on current conditions at the measurement date, more variation may exist between the fair value amount recognized in the prior period financial statements and the outcome or the amount re-estimated for the purpose of the current period. This is because the measurement objective for such accounting estimates deals with perceptions about value at a point in time, which may change significantly and rapidly as the environment in which the entity operates

ISA 240, "The Auditor's Responsibilities Relating to Fraud in an Audit of Financial Statements," paragraph 32(b)(ii).

changes. The auditor may therefore focus the review on obtaining information that would be relevant to identifying and assessing risks of material misstatement. For example, in some cases obtaining an understanding of changes in marketplace participant assumptions which affected the outcome of a prior period fair value accounting estimate may be unlikely to provide relevant information for audit purposes. If so, then the auditor's consideration of the outcome of prior period fair value accounting estimates may be directed more towards understanding the effectiveness of management's prior estimation process, that is, management's track record, from which the auditor can judge the likely effectiveness of management's current process.

A44. A difference between the outcome of an accounting estimate and the amount recognized in the prior period financial statements does not necessarily represent a misstatement of the prior period financial statements. However, it may do so if, for example, the difference arises from information that was available to management when the prior period's financial statements were finalized, or that could reasonably be expected to have been obtained and taken into account in the preparation of those financial statements. Many financial reporting frameworks contain guidance on distinguishing between changes in accounting estimates that constitute misstatements and changes that do not, and the accounting treatment required to be followed.

#### **Identifying and Assessing the Risks of Material Misstatement**

Estimation Uncertainty (Ref: Para. 10)

- A45. The degree of estimation uncertainty associated with an accounting estimate may be influenced by factors such as:
  - The extent to which the accounting estimate depends on judgment.
  - The sensitivity of the accounting estimate to changes in assumptions.
  - The existence of recognized measurement techniques that may mitigate the estimation uncertainty (though the subjectivity of the assumptions used as inputs may nevertheless give rise to estimation uncertainty).
  - The length of the forecast period, and the relevance of data drawn from past events to forecast future events.
  - The availability of reliable data from external sources.
  - The extent to which the accounting estimate is based on observable or unobservable inputs.

The degree of estimation uncertainty associated with an accounting estimate may influence the estimate's susceptibility to bias.

A46. Matters that the auditor considers in assessing the risks of material misstatement may also include:

- The actual or expected magnitude of an accounting estimate.
- The recorded amount of the accounting estimate (that is, management's point estimate) in relation to the amount expected by the auditor to be recorded.
- Whether management has used an expert in making the accounting estimate.
- The outcome of the review of prior period accounting estimates.

High Estimation Uncertainty and Significant Risks (Ref: Para. 11)

- A47. Examples of accounting estimates that may have high estimation uncertainty include the following:
  - Accounting estimates that are highly dependent upon judgment, for example, judgments about the outcome of pending litigation or the amount and timing of future cash flows dependent on uncertain events many years in the future.
  - Accounting estimates that are not calculated using recognized measurement techniques.
  - Accounting estimates where the results of the auditor's review of similar accounting estimates made in the prior period financial statements indicate a substantial difference between the original accounting estimate and the actual outcome.
  - Fair value accounting estimates for which a highly specialized entitydeveloped model is used or for which there are no observable inputs.
- A48. A seemingly immaterial accounting estimate may have the potential to result in a material misstatement due to the estimation uncertainty associated with the estimation; that is, the size of the amount recognized or disclosed in the financial statements for an accounting estimate may not be an indicator of its estimation uncertainty.
- A49. In some circumstances, the estimation uncertainty is so high that a reasonable accounting estimate cannot be made. The applicable financial reporting framework may, therefore, preclude recognition of the item in the financial statements, or its measurement at fair value. In such cases, the significant risks relate not only to whether an accounting estimate should be recognized, or whether it should be measured at fair value, but also to the adequacy of the disclosures. With respect to such accounting estimates, the applicable financial reporting framework may require disclosure of the accounting estimates and the high estimation uncertainty associated with them (see paragraphs A120-A123).

- A50. If the auditor determines that an accounting estimate gives rise to a significant risk, the auditor is required to obtain an understanding of the entity's controls, including control activities.<sup>13</sup>
- A51. In some cases, the estimation uncertainty of an accounting estimate may cast significant doubt about the entity's ability to continue as a going concern. ISA 570<sup>14</sup> establishes requirements and provides guidance in such circumstances.

#### Responses to the Assessed Risks of Material Misstatement (Ref: Para. 12)

A52. ISA 330 requires the auditor to design and perform audit procedures whose nature, timing and extent are responsive to the assessed risks of material misstatement in relation to accounting estimates at both the financial statement and assertion levels. <sup>15</sup> Paragraphs A53-A115 focus on specific responses at the assertion level only.

Application of the Requirements of the Applicable Financial Reporting Framework (Ref: Para. 12(a))

- A53. Many financial reporting frameworks prescribe certain conditions for the recognition of accounting estimates and specify the methods for making them and required disclosures. Such requirements may be complex and require the application of judgment. Based on the understanding obtained in performing risk assessment procedures, the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework that may be susceptible to misapplication or differing interpretations become the focus of the auditor's attention.
- A54. Determining whether management has appropriately applied the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework is based, in part, on the auditor's understanding of the entity and its environment. For example, the measurement of the fair value of some items, such as intangible assets acquired in a business combination, may involve special considerations that are affected by the nature of the entity and its operations.
- A55. In some situations, additional audit procedures, such as the inspection by the auditor of the current physical condition of an asset, may be necessary to determine whether management has appropriately applied the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework.
- A56. The application of the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework requires management to consider changes in the environment or circumstances that affect the entity. For example, the introduction of an active

ISA 315, paragraph 29.

<sup>14</sup> ISA 570, "Going Concern."

<sup>15</sup> ISA 330, paragraphs 5-6.

market for a particular class of asset or liability may indicate that the use of discounted cash flows to estimate the fair value of such asset or liability is no longer appropriate.

Consistency in Methods and Basis for Changes (Ref: Para. 12(b))

- A57. The auditor's consideration of a change in an accounting estimate, or in the method for making it from the prior period, is important because a change that is not based on a change in circumstances or new information is considered arbitrary. Arbitrary changes in an accounting estimate result in inconsistent financial statements over time and may give rise to a financial statement misstatement or be an indicator of possible management bias.
- A58. Management often is able to demonstrate good reason for a change in an accounting estimate or the method for making an accounting estimate from one period to another based on a change in circumstances. What constitutes a good reason, and the adequacy of support for management's contention that there has been a change in circumstances that warrants a change in an accounting estimate or the method for making an accounting estimate, are matters of judgment.

Responses to the Assessed Risks of Material Misstatements (Ref: Para. 13)

- A59. The auditor's decision as to which response, individually or in combination, in paragraph 13 to undertake to respond to the risks of material misstatement may be influenced by such matters as:
  - The nature of the accounting estimate, including whether it arises from routine or non routine transactions.
  - Whether the procedure(s) is expected to effectively provide the auditor with sufficient appropriate audit evidence.
  - The assessed risk of material misstatement, including whether the assessed risk is a significant risk.
- A60. For example, when evaluating the reasonableness of the allowance for doubtful accounts, an effective procedure for the auditor may be to review subsequent cash collections in combination with other procedures. Where the estimation uncertainty associated with an accounting estimate is high, for example, an accounting estimate based on a proprietary model for which there are unobservable inputs, it may be that a combination of the responses to assessed risks in paragraph 13 is necessary in order to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence.
- A61. Additional guidance explaining the circumstances in which each of the responses may be appropriate is provided in paragraphs A62-A95.

Events Occurring Up to the Date of the Auditor's Report (Ref: Para. 13(a))

- A62. Determining whether events occurring up to the date of the auditor's report provide audit evidence regarding the accounting estimate may be an appropriate response when such events are expected to:
  - Occur; and
  - Provide audit evidence that confirms or contradicts the accounting estimate.
- A63. Events occurring up to the date of the auditor's report may sometimes provide sufficient appropriate audit evidence about an accounting estimate. For example, sale of the complete inventory of a superseded product shortly after the period end may provide audit evidence relating to the estimate of its net realizable value. In such cases, there may be no need to perform additional audit procedures on the accounting estimate, provided that sufficient appropriate evidence about the events is obtained.
- A64. For some accounting estimates, events occurring up to the date of the auditor's report are unlikely to provide audit evidence regarding the accounting estimate. For example, the conditions or events relating to some accounting estimates develop only over an extended period. Also, because of the measurement objective of fair value accounting estimates, information after the period-end may not reflect the events or conditions existing at the balance sheet date and therefore may not be relevant to the measurement of the fair value accounting estimate. Paragraph 13 identifies other responses to the risks of material misstatement that the auditor may undertake.
- A65. In some cases, events that contradict the accounting estimate may indicate that management has ineffective processes for making accounting estimates, or that there is management bias in the making of accounting estimates.
- A66. Even though the auditor may decide not to undertake this approach in respect of specific accounting estimates, the auditor is required to comply with ISA 560. 16 The auditor is required to perform audit procedures designed to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence that all events occurring between the date of the financial statements and the date of the auditor's report that require adjustment of, or disclosure in, the financial statements have been identified 17 and appropriately reflected in the financial statements. 18 Because the measurement of many accounting estimates, other than fair value accounting estimates, usually depends on the outcome of future conditions, transactions or events, the auditor's work under ISA 560 is particularly relevant.

<sup>16</sup> ISA 560, "Subsequent Events."

<sup>17</sup> ISA 560, paragraph 6.

<sup>18</sup> ISA 560, paragraph 8.

#### Considerations specific to smaller entities

A67. When there is a longer period between the balance sheet date and the date of the auditor's report, the auditor's review of events in this period may be an effective response for accounting estimates other than fair value accounting estimates. This may particularly be the case in some smaller owner-managed entities, especially when management does not have formalized control procedures over accounting estimates.

Testing How Management Made the Accounting Estimate (Ref: Para. 13(b))

- A68. Testing how management made the accounting estimate and the data on which it is based may be an appropriate response when the accounting estimate is a fair value accounting estimate developed on a model that uses observable and unobservable inputs. It may also be appropriate when, for example:
  - The accounting estimate is derived from the routine processing of data by the entity's accounting system.
  - The auditor's review of similar accounting estimates made in the prior period financial statements suggests that management's current period process is likely to be effective.
  - The accounting estimate is based on a large population of items of a similar nature that individually are not significant.
- A69. Testing how management made the accounting estimate may involve, for example:
  - Testing the extent to which data on which the accounting estimate is based is accurate, complete and relevant, and whether the accounting estimate has been properly determined using such data and management assumptions.
  - Considering the source, relevance and reliability of external data or information, including that received from external experts engaged by management to assist in making an accounting estimate.
  - Recalculating the accounting estimate, and reviewing information about an accounting estimate for internal consistency.
  - Considering management's review and approval processes.

#### Considerations specific to smaller entities

A70. In smaller entities, the process for making accounting estimates is likely to be less structured than in larger entities. Smaller entities with active management involvement may not have extensive descriptions of accounting procedures, sophisticated accounting records, or written policies. Even if the entity has no

formal established process, it does not mean that management is not able to provide a basis upon which the auditor can test the accounting estimate.

Evaluating the method of measurement (Ref: Para. 13(b)(i))

- A71. When the applicable financial reporting framework does not prescribe the method of measurement, evaluating whether the method used, including any applicable model, is appropriate in the circumstances is a matter of professional judgment.
- A72. For this purpose, matters that the auditor may consider include, for example, whether:
  - Management's rationale for the method selected is reasonable.
  - Management has sufficiently evaluated and appropriately applied the criteria, if any, provided in the applicable financial reporting framework to support the selected method.
  - The method is appropriate in the circumstances given the nature of the asset or liability being estimated and the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework relevant to accounting estimates.
  - The method is appropriate in relation to the business, industry and environment in which the entity operates.
- A73. In some cases, management may have determined that different methods result in a range of significantly different estimates. In such cases, obtaining an understanding of how the entity has investigated the reasons for these differences may assist the auditor in evaluating the appropriateness of the method selected.

Evaluating the use of models

- A74. In some cases, particularly when making fair value accounting estimates, management may use a model. Whether the model used is appropriate in the circumstances may depend on a number of factors, such as the nature of the entity and its environment, including the industry in which it operates, and the specific asset or liability being measured.
- A75. The extent to which the following considerations are relevant depends on the circumstances, including whether the model is one that is commercially available for use in a particular sector or industry, or a proprietary model. In some cases, an entity may use an expert to develop and test a model.
- A76. Depending on the circumstances, matters that the auditor may also consider in testing the model include, for example, whether:

- The model is validated prior to usage, with periodic reviews to ensure it is still suitable for its intended use. The entity's validation process may include evaluation of:
  - The model's theoretical soundness and mathematical integrity, including the appropriateness of model parameters.
  - o The consistency and completeness of the model's inputs with market practices.
  - o The model's output as compared to actual transactions.
- Appropriate change control policies and procedures exist.
- The model is periodically calibrated and tested for validity, particularly when inputs are subjective.
- Adjustments are made to the output of the model, including in the case
  of fair value accounting estimates, whether such adjustments reflect the
  assumptions marketplace participants would use in similar
  circumstances.
- The model is adequately documented, including the model's intended applications and limitations and its key parameters, required inputs, and results of any validation analysis performed.

Assumptions used by management (Ref: Para. 13(b)(ii))

- A77. The auditor's evaluation of the assumptions used by management is based only on information available to the auditor at the time of the audit. Audit procedures dealing with management assumptions are performed in the context of the audit of the entity's financial statements, and not for the purpose of providing an opinion on assumptions themselves.
- A78. Matters that the auditor may consider in evaluating the reasonableness of the assumptions used by management include, for example:
  - Whether individual assumptions appear reasonable.
  - Whether the assumptions are interdependent and internally consistent.
  - Whether the assumptions appear reasonable when considered collectively or in conjunction with other assumptions, either for that accounting estimate or for other accounting estimates.
  - In the case of fair value accounting estimates, whether the assumptions appropriately reflect observable marketplace assumptions.
- A79. The assumptions on which accounting estimates are based may reflect what management expects will be the outcome of specific objectives and strategies. In such cases, the auditor may perform audit procedures to evaluate the

reasonableness of such assumptions by considering, for example, whether the assumptions are consistent with:

- The general economic environment and the entity's economic circumstances.
- The plans of the entity.
- Assumptions made in prior periods, if relevant.
- Experience of, or previous conditions experienced by, the entity, to the
  extent this historical information may be considered representative of
  future conditions or events.
- Other assumptions used by management relating to the financial statements.
- A80. The reasonableness of the assumptions used may depend on management's intent and ability to carry out certain courses of action. Management often documents plans and intentions relevant to specific assets or liabilities and the financial reporting framework may require it to do so. Although the extent of audit evidence to be obtained about management's intent and ability is a matter of professional judgment, the auditor's procedures may include the following:
  - Review of management's history of carrying out its stated intentions.
  - Review of written plans and other documentation, including, where applicable, formally approved budgets, authorizations or minutes.
  - Inquiry of management about its reasons for a particular course of action.
  - Review of events occurring subsequent to the date of the financial statements and up to the date of the auditor's report.
  - Evaluation of the entity's ability to carry out a particular course of action given the entity's economic circumstances, including the implications of its existing commitments.

Certain financial reporting frameworks, however, may not permit management's intentions or plans to be taken into account when making an accounting estimate. This is often the case for fair value accounting estimates because their measurement objective requires that assumptions reflect those used by marketplace participants.

- A81. Matters that the auditor may consider in evaluating the reasonableness of assumptions used by management underlying fair value accounting estimates, in addition to those discussed above where applicable, may include, for example:
  - Where relevant, whether and, if so, how management has incorporated market-specific inputs into the development of assumptions.

- Whether the assumptions are consistent with observable market conditions, and the characteristics of the asset or liability being measured at fair value.
- Whether the sources of market-participant assumptions are relevant and reliable, and how management has selected the assumptions to use when a number of different market participant assumptions exist.
- Where appropriate, whether and, if so, how management considered assumptions used in, or information about, comparable transactions, assets or liabilities.
- A82. Further, fair value accounting estimates may comprise observable inputs as well as unobservable inputs. Where fair value accounting estimates are based on unobservable inputs, matters that the auditor may consider include, for example, how management supports the following:
  - The identification of the characteristics of marketplace participants relevant to the accounting estimate.
  - Modifications it has made to its own assumptions to reflect its view of assumptions marketplace participants would use.
  - Whether it has incorporated the best information available in the circumstances.
  - Where applicable, how its assumptions take account of comparable transactions, assets or liabilities.

If there are unobservable inputs, it is more likely that the auditor's evaluation of the assumptions will need to be combined with other responses to assessed risks in paragraph 13 in order to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence. In such cases, it may be necessary for the auditor to perform other audit procedures, for example, examining documentation supporting the review and approval of the accounting estimate by appropriate levels of management and, where appropriate, by those charged with governance.

A83. In evaluating the reasonableness of the assumptions supporting an accounting estimate, the auditor may identify one or more significant assumptions. If so, it may indicate that the accounting estimate has high estimation uncertainty and may, therefore, give rise to a significant risk. Additional responses to significant risks are described in paragraphs A102-A115.

Testing the Operating Effectiveness of Controls (Ref: Para. 13(c))

A84. Testing the operating effectiveness of the controls over how management made the accounting estimate may be an appropriate response when management's process has been well-designed, implemented and maintained, for example:

- Controls exist for the review and approval of the accounting estimates by appropriate levels of management and, where appropriate, by those charged with governance.
- The accounting estimate is derived from the routine processing of data by the entity's accounting system.
- A85. Testing the operating effectiveness of the controls is required when:
  - (a) The auditor's assessment of risks of material misstatement at the assertion level includes an expectation that controls over the process are operating effectively; or
  - (b) Substantive procedures alone do not provide sufficient appropriate audit evidence at the assertion level. 19

### Considerations specific to smaller entities

A86. Controls over the process to make an accounting estimate may exist in smaller entities, but the formality with which they operate varies. Further, smaller entities may determine that certain types of controls are not necessary because of active management involvement in the financial reporting process. In the case of very small entities, however, there may not be many controls that the auditor can identify. For this reason, the auditor's response to the assessed risks is likely to be substantive in nature, with the auditor performing one or more of the other responses in paragraph 13.

Developing a Point Estimate or Range (Ref: Para. 13(d))

- A87. Developing a point estimate or a range to evaluate management's point estimate may be an appropriate response where, for example:
  - An accounting estimate is not derived from the routine processing of data by the accounting system.
  - The auditor's review of similar accounting estimates made in the prior period financial statements suggests that management's current period process is unlikely to be effective.
  - The entity's controls within and over management's processes for determining accounting estimates are not well designed or properly implemented.
  - Events or transactions between the period end and the date of the auditor's report contradict management's point estimate.

<sup>19</sup> ISA 330, paragraph 8.

- There are alternative sources of relevant data available to the auditor which can be used in making a point estimate or a range.
- A88. Even where the entity's controls are well designed and properly implemented, developing a point estimate or a range may be an effective or efficient response to the assessed risks. In other situations, the auditor may consider this approach as part of determining whether further procedures are necessary and, if so, their nature and extent.
- A89. The approach taken by the auditor in developing either a point estimate or a range may vary based on what is considered most effective in the circumstances. For example, the auditor may initially develop a preliminary point estimate, and then assess its sensitivity to changes in assumptions to ascertain a range with which to evaluate management's point estimate. Alternatively, the auditor may begin by developing a range for purposes of determining, where possible, a point estimate.
- A90. The ability of the auditor to make a point estimate, as opposed to a range, depends on several factors, including the model used, the nature and extent of data available and the estimation uncertainty involved with the accounting estimate. Further, the decision to develop a point estimate or range may be influenced by the applicable financial reporting framework, which may prescribe the point estimate that is to be used after consideration of the alternative outcomes and assumptions, or prescribe a specific measurement method (for example, the use of a discounted probability-weighted expected value).
- A91. The auditor may develop a point estimate or a range in a number of ways, for example, by:
  - Using a model, for example, one that is commercially available for use in a particular sector or industry, or a proprietary or auditor-developed model.
  - Further developing management's consideration of alternative assumptions or outcomes, for example, by introducing a different set of assumptions.
  - Employing or engaging a person with specialized expertise to develop or execute the model, or to provide relevant assumptions.
  - Making reference to other comparable conditions, transactions or events, or, where relevant, markets for comparable assets or liabilities.

Understanding Management's Assumptions or Method (Ref: Para. 13(d)(i))

A92. When the auditor makes a point estimate or a range and uses assumptions or a method different from those used by management, paragraph 13(d)(i) requires the auditor to obtain a sufficient understanding of the assumptions or method used by management in making the accounting estimate. This understanding

provides the auditor with information that may be relevant to the auditor's development of an appropriate point estimate or range. Further, it assists the auditor to understand and evaluate any significant differences from management's point estimate. For example, a difference may arise because the auditor used different, but equally valid, assumptions as compared with those used by management. This may reveal that the accounting estimate is highly sensitive to certain assumptions and therefore subject to high estimation uncertainty, indicating that the accounting estimate may be a significant risk. Alternatively, a difference may arise as a result of a factual error made by management. Depending on the circumstances, the auditor may find it helpful in drawing conclusions to discuss with management the basis for the assumptions used and their validity, and the difference, if any, in the approach taken to making the accounting estimate.

### Narrowing a Range (Ref: Para. 13(d)(ii))

- A93. When the auditor concludes that it is appropriate to use a range to evaluate the reasonableness of management's point estimate (the auditor's range), paragraph 13(d)(ii) requires that range to encompass all "reasonable outcomes" rather than all possible outcomes. The range cannot be one that comprises all possible outcomes if it is to be useful, as such a range would be too wide to be effective for purposes of the audit. The auditor's range is useful and effective when it is sufficiently narrow to enable the auditor to conclude whether the accounting estimate is misstated.
- A94. Ordinarily, a range that has been narrowed to be equal to or less than performance materiality is adequate for the purposes of evaluating the reasonableness of management's point estimate. However, particularly in certain industries, it may not be possible to narrow the range to below such an amount. This does not necessarily preclude recognition of the accounting estimate. It may indicate, however, that the estimation uncertainty associated with the accounting estimate is such that it gives rise to a significant risk. Additional responses to significant risks are described in paragraphs A102-A115.
- A95. Narrowing the range to a position where all outcomes within the range are considered reasonable may be achieved by:
  - (a) Eliminating from the range those outcomes at the extremities of the range judged by the auditor to be unlikely to occur; and
  - (b) Continuing to narrow the range, based on audit evidence available, until the auditor concludes that all outcomes within the range are considered reasonable. In some rare cases, the auditor may be able to narrow the range until the audit evidence indicates a point estimate.

Considering whether Specialized Skills or Knowledge Are Required (Ref: Para. 14)

- A96. In planning the audit, the auditor is required to ascertain the nature, timing and extent of resources necessary to perform the audit engagement.<sup>20</sup> This may include, as necessary, the involvement of those with specialized skills or knowledge. In addition, ISA 220 requires the engagement partner to be satisfied that the engagement team, and any auditor's external experts who are not part of the engagement team, collectively have the appropriate competence and capabilities to perform the audit engagement.<sup>21</sup> During the course of the audit of accounting estimates the auditor may identify, in light of the experience of the auditor and the circumstances of the engagement, the need for specialized skills or knowledge to be applied in relation to one or more aspects of the accounting estimates.
- A97. Matters that may affect the auditor's consideration of whether specialized skills or knowledge is required include, for example:
  - The nature of the underlying asset, liability or component of equity in a particular business or industry (for example, mineral deposits, agricultural assets, complex financial instruments).
  - A high degree of estimation uncertainty.
  - Complex calculations or specialized models are involved, for example, when estimating fair values when there is no observable market.
  - The complexity of the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework relevant to accounting estimates, including whether there are areas known to be subject to differing interpretation or practice is inconsistent or developing.
  - The procedures the auditor intends to undertake in responding to assessed risks.
- A98. For the majority of accounting estimates, even when there is estimation uncertainty, it is unlikely that specialized skills or knowledge will be required. For example, it is unlikely that specialized skills or knowledge would be necessary for an auditor to evaluate an allowance for doubtful accounts.
- A99. However, the auditor may not possess the specialized skills or knowledge required when the matter involved is in a field other than accounting or auditing and may need to obtain it from an auditor's expert. ISA 620<sup>22</sup> establishes requirements and provides guidance in determining the need to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> ISA 300, "Planning an Audit of Financial Statements," paragraph 8(e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> ISA 220, "Quality Control for an Audit of Financial Statements," paragraph 14.

ISA 620, "Using the Work of an Auditor's Expert."

- employ or engage an auditor's expert and the auditor's responsibilities when using the work of an auditor's expert.
- A100. Further, in some cases, the auditor may conclude that it is necessary to obtain specialized skills or knowledge related to specific areas of accounting or auditing. Individuals with such skills or knowledge may be employed by the auditor's firm or engaged from an external organization outside of the auditor's firm. Where such individuals perform audit procedures on the engagement, they are part of the engagement team and accordingly, they are subject to the requirements in ISA 220.
- A101. Depending on the auditor's understanding and experience of working with the auditor's expert or those other individuals with specialized skills or knowledge, the auditor may consider it appropriate to discuss matters such as the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework with the individuals involved to establish that their work is relevant for audit purposes.

### Further Substantive Procedures to Respond to Significant Risks (Ref: Para. 15)

- A102. In auditing accounting estimates that give rise to significant risks, the auditor's further substantive procedures are focused on the evaluation of:
  - (a) How management has assessed the effect of estimation uncertainty on the accounting estimate, and the effect such uncertainty may have on the appropriateness of the recognition of the accounting estimate in the financial statements; and
  - (b) The adequacy of related disclosures.

### Estimation Uncertainty

Management's Consideration of Estimation Uncertainty (Ref: Para. 15(a))

- A103. Management may evaluate alternative assumptions or outcomes of the accounting estimates through a number of methods, depending on the circumstances. One possible method used by management is to undertake a sensitivity analysis. This might involve determining how the monetary amount of an accounting estimate varies with different assumptions. Even for accounting estimates measured at fair value there can be variation because different market participants will use different assumptions. A sensitivity analysis could lead to the development of a number of outcome scenarios, sometimes characterized as a range of outcomes by management, such as "pessimistic" and "optimistic" scenarios.
- A104. A sensitivity analysis may demonstrate that an accounting estimate is not sensitive to changes in particular assumptions. Alternatively, it may demonstrate that the accounting estimate is sensitive to one or more assumptions that then become the focus of the auditor's attention.

A105. This is not intended to suggest that one particular method of addressing estimation uncertainty (such as sensitivity analysis) is more suitable than another, or that management's consideration of alternative assumptions or outcomes needs to be conducted through a detailed process supported by extensive documentation. Rather, it is whether management has assessed how estimation uncertainty may affect the accounting estimate that is important, not the specific manner in which it is done. Accordingly, where management has not considered alternative assumptions or outcomes, it may be necessary for the auditor to discuss with management, and request support for, how it has addressed the effects of estimation uncertainty on the accounting estimate.

### Considerations specific to smaller entities

A106. Smaller entities may use simple means to assess the estimation uncertainty. In addition to the auditor's review of available documentation, the auditor may obtain other audit evidence of management consideration of alternative assumptions or outcomes by inquiry of management. In addition, management may not have the expertise to consider alternative outcomes or otherwise address the estimation uncertainty of the accounting estimate. In such cases, the auditor may explain to management the process or the different methods available for doing so, and the documentation thereof. This would not, however, change the responsibilities of management for the preparation of the financial statements.

### Significant Assumptions (Ref: Para. 15(b))

- A107. An assumption used in making an accounting estimate may be deemed to be significant if a reasonable variation in the assumption would materially affect the measurement of the accounting estimate.
- A108. Support for significant assumptions derived from management's knowledge may be obtained from management's continuing processes of strategic analysis and risk management. Even without formal established processes, such as may be the case in smaller entities, the auditor may be able to evaluate the assumptions through inquiries of and discussions with management, along with other audit procedures in order to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence.
- A109. The auditor's considerations in evaluating assumptions made by management are described in paragraphs A77-A83.

### Management Intent and Ability (Ref: Para. 15(c))

A110. The auditor's considerations in relation to assumptions made by management and management's intent and ability are described in paragraphs A13 and A80.

### Development of a Range (Ref: Para. 16)

- A111. In preparing the financial statements, management may be satisfied that it has adequately addressed the effects of estimation uncertainty on the accounting estimates that give rise to significant risks. In some circumstances, however, the auditor may view the efforts of management as inadequate. This may be the case, for example, where, in the auditor's judgment:
  - Sufficient appropriate audit evidence could not be obtained through the auditor's evaluation of how management has addressed the effects of estimation uncertainty.
  - It is necessary to explore further the degree of estimation uncertainty associated with an accounting estimate, for example, where the auditor is aware of wide variation in outcomes for similar accounting estimates in similar circumstances.
  - It is unlikely that other audit evidence can be obtained, for example, through the review of events occurring up to the date of the auditor's report.
  - Indicators of management bias in the making of accounting estimates may exist.
- A112. The auditor's considerations in determining a range for this purpose are described in paragraphs A87-A95.

### Recognition and Measurement Criteria

Recognition of the Accounting Estimates in the Financial Statements (Ref: Para. 17(a))

- A113. Where management has recognized an accounting estimate in the financial statements, the focus of the auditor's evaluation is on whether the measurement of the accounting estimate is sufficiently reliable to meet the recognition criteria of the applicable financial reporting framework.
- A114. With respect to accounting estimates that have not been recognized, the focus of the auditor's evaluation is on whether the recognition criteria of the applicable financial reporting framework have in fact been met. Even where an accounting estimate has not been recognized, and the auditor concludes that this treatment is appropriate, there may be a need for disclosure of the circumstances in the notes to the financial statements. The auditor may also determine that there is a need to draw the reader's attention to a significant uncertainty by adding an Emphasis of Matter paragraph to the auditor's report. ISA 706<sup>23</sup> establishes requirements and provides guidance concerning such paragraphs.

ISA 706, "Emphasis of Matter Paragraphs and Other Matter Paragraphs in the Independent Auditor's Report."

Measurement Basis for the Accounting Estimates (Ref: Para. 17(b))

A115. With respect to fair value accounting estimates, some financial reporting frameworks presume that fair value can be measured reliably as a prerequisite to either requiring or permitting fair value measurements and disclosures. In some cases, this presumption may be overcome when, for example, there is no appropriate method or basis for measurement. In such cases, the focus of the auditor's evaluation is on whether management's basis for overcoming the presumption relating to the use of fair value set forth under the applicable financial reporting framework is appropriate.

## Evaluating the Reasonableness of the Accounting Estimates, and Determining Misstatements (Ref: Para. 18)

- A116. Based on the audit evidence obtained, the auditor may conclude that the evidence points to an accounting estimate that differs from management's point estimate. Where the audit evidence supports a point estimate, the difference between the auditor's point estimate and management's point estimate constitutes a misstatement. Where the auditor has concluded that using the auditor's range provides sufficient appropriate audit evidence, a management point estimate that lies outside the auditor's range would not be supported by audit evidence. In such cases, the misstatement is no less than the difference between management's point estimate and the nearest point of the auditor's range.
- A117. Where management has changed an accounting estimate, or the method in making it, from the prior period based on a subjective assessment that there has been a change in circumstances, the auditor may conclude based on the audit evidence that the accounting estimate is misstated as a result of an arbitrary change by management, or may regard it as an indicator of possible management bias (see paragraphs A124-A125).
- A118. ISA 450<sup>24</sup> provides guidance on distinguishing misstatements for purposes of the auditor's evaluation of the effect of uncorrected misstatements on the financial statements. In relation to accounting estimates, a misstatement, whether caused by fraud or error, may arise as a result of:
  - Misstatements about which there is no doubt (factual misstatements).
  - Differences arising from management's judgments concerning accounting estimates that the auditor considers unreasonable, or the selection or application of accounting policies that the auditor considers inappropriate (judgmental misstatements).
  - The auditor's best estimate of misstatements in populations, involving the projection of misstatements identified in audit samples to the entire

ISA 450, "Evaluation of Misstatements Identified during the Audit."

populations from which the samples were drawn (projected misstatements).

In some cases involving accounting estimates, a misstatement could arise as a result of a combination of these circumstances, making separate identification difficult or impossible.

A119. Evaluating the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures included in the notes to the financial statements, whether required by the applicable financial reporting framework or disclosed voluntarily, involves essentially the same types of considerations applied when auditing an accounting estimate recognized in the financial statements.

### **Disclosures Related to Accounting Estimates**

Disclosures in Accordance with the Applicable Financial Reporting Framework (Ref: Para. 19)

- A120. The presentation of financial statements in accordance with the applicable financial reporting framework includes adequate disclosure of material matters. The applicable financial reporting framework may permit, or prescribe, disclosures related to accounting estimates, and some entities may disclose voluntarily additional information in the notes to the financial statements. These disclosures may include, for example:
  - The assumptions used.
  - The method of estimation used, including any applicable model.
  - The basis for the selection of the method of estimation.
  - The effect of any changes to the method of estimation from the prior period.
  - The sources and implications of estimation uncertainty.

Such disclosures are relevant to users in understanding the accounting estimates recognized or disclosed in the financial statements, and sufficient appropriate audit evidence needs to be obtained about whether the disclosures are in accordance with the requirements of the applicable financial reporting framework.

- A121. In some cases, the applicable financial reporting framework may require specific disclosures regarding uncertainties. For example, some financial reporting frameworks prescribe:
  - The disclosure of key assumptions and other sources of estimation uncertainty that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities. Such requirements may be described using terms such as "Key Sources of Estimation Uncertainty" or "Critical Accounting Estimates."

- The disclosure of the range of possible outcomes, and the assumptions used in determining the range.
- The disclosure of information regarding the significance of fair value accounting estimates to the entity's financial position and performance.
- Qualitative disclosures such as the exposures to risk and how they arise, the entity's objectives, policies and procedures for managing the risk and the methods used to measure the risk and any changes from the previous period of these qualitative concepts.
- Quantitative disclosures such as the extent to which the entity is exposed to risk, based on information provided internally to the entity's key management personnel, including credit risk, liquidity risk and market risk.

Disclosures of Estimation Uncertainty for Accounting Estimates that Give Rise to Significant Risks (Ref: Para. 20)

- A122. In relation to accounting estimates having significant risk, even where the disclosures are in accordance with the applicable financial reporting framework, the auditor may conclude that the disclosure of estimation uncertainty is inadequate in light of the circumstances and facts involved. The auditor's evaluation of the adequacy of disclosure of estimation uncertainty increases in importance the greater the range of possible outcomes of the accounting estimate is in relation to materiality (see related discussion in paragraph A94).
- A123. In some cases, the auditor may consider it appropriate to encourage management to describe, in the notes to the financial statements, the circumstances relating to the estimation uncertainty. ISA 705<sup>25</sup> provides guidance on the implications for the auditor's opinion when the auditor believes that management's disclosure of estimation uncertainty in the financial statements is inadequate or misleading.

### **Indicators of Possible Management Bias** (Ref: Para. 21)

A124. During the audit, the auditor may become aware of judgments and decisions made by management which give rise to indicators of possible management bias. Such indicators may affect the auditor's conclusion as to whether the auditor's risk assessment and related responses remain appropriate, and the auditor may need to consider the implications for the rest of the audit. Further, they may affect the auditor's evaluation of whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, as discussed in ISA 700.<sup>26</sup>

<sup>25</sup> ISA 705, "Modifications to the Opinion in the Independent Auditor's Report."

ISA 700, "Forming an Opinion and Reporting on Financial Statements."

- A125. Examples of indicators of possible management bias with respect to accounting estimates include:
  - Changes in an accounting estimate, or the method for making it, where management has made a subjective assessment that there has been a change in circumstances.
  - Use of an entity's own assumptions for fair value accounting estimates when they are inconsistent with observable marketplace assumptions.
  - Selection or construction of significant assumptions that yield a point estimate favorable for management objectives.
  - Selection of a point estimate that may indicate a pattern of optimism or pessimism.

### Written Representations (Ref: Para. 22)

- A126. ISA 580<sup>27</sup> discusses the use of written representations. Depending on the nature, materiality and extent of estimation uncertainty, written representations about accounting estimates recognized or disclosed in the financial statements may include representations:
  - About the appropriateness of the measurement processes, including related assumptions and models, used by management in determining accounting estimates in the context of the applicable financial reporting framework, and the consistency in application of the processes.
  - That the assumptions appropriately reflect management's intent and ability to carry out specific courses of action on behalf of the entity, where relevant to the accounting estimates and disclosures.
  - That disclosures related to accounting estimates are complete and appropriate under the applicable financial reporting framework.
  - That no subsequent event requires adjustment to the accounting estimates and disclosures included in the financial statements.
- A127. For those accounting estimates not recognized or disclosed in the financial statements, written representations may also include representations about:
  - The appropriateness of the basis used by management for determining that the recognition or disclosure criteria of the applicable financial reporting framework have not been met (see paragraph A114).
  - The appropriateness of the basis used by management to overcome the presumption relating to the use of fair value set forth under the entity's

ISA 580, "Written Representations."

applicable financial reporting framework, for those accounting estimates not measured or disclosed at fair value (see paragraph A115).

### **Documentation** (Ref: Para. 23)

A128. Documentation of indicators of possible management bias identified during the audit assists the auditor in concluding whether the auditor's risk assessment and related responses remain appropriate, and in evaluating whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement. See paragraph A125 for examples of indicators of possible management bias.

### **Appendix**

(Ref: Para. A1)

# Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures under Different Financial Reporting Frameworks

The purpose of this appendix is only to provide a general discussion of fair value measurements and disclosures under different financial reporting frameworks, for background and context.

- 1. Different financial reporting frameworks require or permit a variety of fair value measurements and disclosures in financial statements. They also vary in the level of guidance that they provide on the basis for measuring assets and liabilities or the related disclosures. Some financial reporting frameworks give prescriptive guidance, others give general guidance, and some give no guidance at all. In addition, certain industry-specific measurement and disclosure practices for fair values also exist.
- 2. Definitions of fair value may differ among financial reporting frameworks, or for different assets, liabilities or disclosures within a particular framework. For example, International Accounting Standard (IAS) 39<sup>28</sup> defines fair value as "the amount for which an asset could be exchanged, or a liability settled, between knowledgeable, willing parties in an arm's length transaction." The concept of fair value ordinarily assumes a current transaction, rather than settlement at some past or future date. Accordingly, the process of measuring fair value would be a search for the estimated price at which that transaction would occur. Additionally, different financial reporting frameworks may use such terms as "entity-specific value," "value in use," or similar terms, but may still fall within the concept of fair value in this ISA.
- 3. Financial reporting frameworks may treat changes in fair value measurements that occur over time in different ways. For example, a particular financial reporting framework may require that changes in fair value measurements of certain assets or liabilities be reflected directly in equity, while such changes might be reflected in income under another framework. In some frameworks, the determination of whether to use fair value accounting or how it is applied is influenced by management's intent to carry out certain courses of action with respect to the specific asset or liability.
- 4. Different financial reporting frameworks may require certain specific fair value measurements and disclosures in financial statements and prescribe or permit them in varying degrees. The financial reporting frameworks may:

IAS 39, "Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement."

- Prescribe measurement, presentation and disclosure requirements for certain information included in the financial statements or for information disclosed in notes to financial statements or presented as supplementary information;
- Permit certain measurements using fair values at the option of an entity or only when certain criteria have been met;
- Prescribe a specific method for determining fair value, for example, through the use of an independent appraisal or specified ways of using discounted cash flows:
- Permit a choice of method for determining fair value from among several alternative methods (the criteria for selection may or may not be provided by the financial reporting framework); or
- Provide no guidance on the fair value measurements or disclosures of fair value other than their use being evident through custom or practice, for example, an industry practice.
- 5. Some financial reporting frameworks presume that fair value can be measured reliably for assets or liabilities as a prerequisite to either requiring or permitting fair value measurements or disclosures. In some cases, this presumption may be overcome when an asset or liability does not have a quoted market price in an active market and for which other methods of reasonably estimating fair value are clearly inappropriate or unworkable. Some financial reporting frameworks may specify a fair value hierarchy that distinguishes inputs for use in arriving at fair values ranging from those that involve clearly "observable inputs" based on quoted prices and active markets and those "unobservable inputs" that involve an entity's own judgments about assumptions that marketplace participants would use.
- 6. Some financial reporting frameworks require certain specified adjustments or modifications to valuation information, or other considerations unique to a particular asset or liability. For example, accounting for investment properties may require adjustments to be made to an appraised market value, such as adjustments for estimated closing costs on sale, adjustments related to the property's condition and location, and other matters. Similarly, if the market for a particular asset is not an active market, published price quotations may have to be adjusted or modified to arrive at a more suitable measure of fair value. For example, quoted market prices may not be indicative of fair value if there is infrequent activity in the market, the market is not well established, or small volumes of units are traded relative to the aggregate number of trading units in existence. Accordingly, such market prices may have to be adjusted or modified. Alternative sources of market information may be needed to make such adjustments or modifications. Further, in some cases, collateral assigned (for example, when collateral is assigned for certain types of investment in

- debt) may need to be considered in determining the fair value or possible impairment of an asset or liability.
- 7. In most financial reporting frameworks, underlying the concept of fair value measurements is a presumption that the entity is a going concern without any intention or need to liquidate, curtail materially the scale of its operations, or undertake a transaction on adverse terms. Therefore, in this case, fair value would not be the amount that an entity would receive or pay in a forced transaction, involuntary liquidation, or distress sale. On the other hand, general economic conditions or economic conditions specific to certain industries may cause illiquidity in the marketplace and require fair values to be predicated upon depressed prices, potentially significantly depressed prices. An entity, however, may need to take its current economic or operating situation into account in determining the fair values of its assets and liabilities if prescribed or permitted to do so by its financial reporting framework and such framework may or may not specify how that is done. For example, management's plan to dispose of an asset on an accelerated basis to meet specific business objectives may be relevant to the determination of the fair value of that asset.

#### **Prevalence of Fair Value Measurements**

- 8. Measurements and disclosures based on fair value are becoming increasingly prevalent in financial reporting frameworks. Fair values may occur in, and affect the determination of, financial statements in a number of ways, including the measurement at fair value of the following:
  - Specific assets or liabilities, such as marketable securities or liabilities to settle an obligation under a financial instrument, routinely or periodically "marked-to-market."
  - Specific components of equity, for example when accounting for the recognition, measurement and presentation of certain financial instruments with equity features, such as a bond convertible by the holder into common shares of the issuer.
  - Specific assets or liabilities acquired in a business combination. For example, the initial determination of goodwill arising on the purchase of an entity in a business combination usually is based on the fair value measurement of the identifiable assets and liabilities acquired and the fair value of the consideration given.
  - Specific assets or liabilities adjusted to fair value on a one-time basis. Some financial reporting frameworks may require the use of a fair value measurement to quantify an adjustment to an asset or a group of assets as part of an asset impairment determination, for example, a test of impairment of goodwill acquired in a business combination based on the fair value of a defined operating entity or reporting unit, the value of

- which is then allocated among the entity's or unit's group of assets and liabilities in order to derive an implied goodwill for comparison to the recorded goodwill.
- Aggregations of assets and liabilities. In some circumstances, the measurement of a class or group of assets or liabilities calls for an aggregation of fair values of some of the individual assets or liabilities in such class or group. For example, under an entity's applicable financial reporting framework, the measurement of a diversified loan portfolio might be determined based on the fair value of some categories of loans comprising the portfolio.
- Information disclosed in notes to financial statements or presented as supplementary information, but not recognized in the financial statements.

758